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Hothfield Residents’ Meeting  
Saturday 8 October 2022 
We look forward to meeting residents on Saturday 8 October at 10.30am in the Village Hall to discuss 

and agree what projects to spend the solar money on. 

The short list is as follows;  

•Outdoor Gym Area 

•Speed Restrictions in the village 

•Path to connect East & West Hothfield 

•Flower Planters 

•CCTV 
  

We still have some Hothfield Platinum Jubilee Mugs available,  

and residents can collect these at the Village Meeting. 

Sculpture at Godinton House 

© Val Butcher 

Ÿ 

Calling any Local Painters or Handy Man/Person 
The MUGA on Hothfield Green is in need of a re-paint. Anyone who would be 

interested in quoting for the job which would include prepping and repainting 

both the Muga and the children’s shelter, please contact the Parish Clerk at 

Parish.clerk@hothfield.org.uk or call 07595 310815.  

It’s  
Harvest 
time at 
Nine Oaks 
Vineyard, 
next to 
the 
church – 
and you 
can help! 
See  
Page 5 

https://hedl28.wixsite.com/Hothfieldnews
mailto:Parish.clerk@hothfield.org.uk


 

For weddings, baptisms, etc. contact the Parish Office calehillpcc@gmail.com 07395 910317 
Rector: Rev. Sandra Marsh The Vicarage Pett Lane Charing Kent TN27 0DL Phone: 01233 713996 email: revsandramarsh@btinternet.com 
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Services in October 
Sunday 2 1100   The Eucharist 

Sunday 9 1100  Harvest 

Followed by a Ploughman’s Lunch in church; see Page 3 
Sunday 16   No service in Hothfield 

For services in our other churches, see www.calehill-westwell.uk 

Sunday 23: 1100: COME AND PRAISE 

http://www.calehill-westwell.uk


For full minutes of meetings of Hothfield Parish Council, please either see the noticeboard outside  

the village shop, or visit www.hothfield.org.uk  
PLEASE NOTE: The email address for the Parish Council is parish.clerk@hothfield.org.uk 

3 

Hothfield Parish Council 

 Hothfield  
Village Hall 

Regular weekly events 

Mondays @ 4:30pm  

Target Shooting School  
https://www.targetshootingschool.co.uk/ashford 

Tuesdays @ 7:00pm  

Bowls Club  
Contact: John 07492862974 

Wednesdays @ 5:30pm  

Koba Dog Training  
Contact: justine@kobadogtraining.co.uk 

Thursdays @ 6:30pm  

Rock Fit  
Contact Lisa Dicker 07518009905 

Fridays @ 6:30pm  

Bowls Club  
Contact: John 07492862974 

Saint Margaret’s  

Harvest Lunch  
 

We mark the very sad passing of our Queen on 8 September 2022, and I am sure 
everyone can acknowledge what a wonderful servant she has been to our country; 
she certainly did her duty right to the end.  

While I didn’t have the privilege of meeting our Queen personally, I have spoken 
with several who did meet her, all of whom are quick to comment on an incredible 
warm human being, friendly, smiling and with a devotion to our country. RIP Queen 
Elizabeth II. Our deep condolences go to the Royal Family in this difficult time. God 
Save the King!  

Hothfield Educational  

Foundation 

A reminder that the Trustees of 

the Foundation have two further 

meetings arranged for which they 

would appreciate applications 

beforehand.  These will be on 5 

November 2022 and 7 February 

2023.  Please contact the Secretary 

on hothfieldeducation@gmail.com 

or 07973119462 

Come for a 

Ploughman’s 

Lunch in the 

church  

to follow the 

11am Harvest 

Service on  

9 October  

All welcome.  

Suggested  

donation of 

£5.00. Telephone  

01233 623568  

if you have any 

questions.  

http://www.hothfield.org.uk
mailto:Parish.clerk@hothfield.org.uk
mailto:hothfieldeducation@gmail.com


H O TH FIE LD  H EAT H LAN D S I N  O CT O B ER  

Cover picture by Dottie G. There is light at the end of the tunnel, honest! 

Bluebells 
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Lots of work planned for the next few months. 

 

Scrub Removal 
With our Precious Peatland project, we will be 

carrying out lots of scrub removal from across the 

reserve. The most vigorous scrub species are birch and 

alder; adapted to grow very quickly from seed, they 

are the pioneer species that would pave the way for 

the site becoming a woodland. 

Woodland is a very important habitat, and Kent 

Wildlife Trust manages thousands of acres of 

woodland across Kent. However, quality heathland and 

bog, the main habitats at Hothfield, are not found 

anywhere else in Kent. Losing this area to woodland 

would wipe out hundreds of species that would not 

survive under a canopy of trees. 

The trees also have a further detrimental effect on 

the bogs, sucking up thousands of gallons of water, 

drying out the peatland. Once the bogs lose their 

moisture the peat dries up and the carbon stored for 

hundreds of years gets released back into the atmosphere. 

If you have any questions about this work, please contact the 

Area Manager on ian.rickards@kentwildlife.org.uk 

There will be large excavators carrying out this work, so 

please keep a safe distance and follow the instructions on any 

signage. 

Path Improvements 
Hopefully some of you are already enjoying our new 

Triangle Trail: 

https://www.kentwildlifetrust.org.uk/hothfield-heathlands/

triangle-trail 

We will also be carrying out path improvements on the 

rest of the reserve, using sand to raise some of the 

muddier paths and making them easier to navigate over 

the winter. We will also be having a new boardwalk 

installed, but depending on ground conditions, that may 

wait until next year – watch this space. 

 

Fencing works 
We will be replacing some of the more dilapidated fences, 

making sure our cattle, ponies and sheep are safe and 

secure. 

 

Volunteer Work 
At the same time, our wonderful volunteers will be 

carrying on with the winter work across the reserve. Tree

-popping birch from the heathland, repairing fences, 

building up dead hedges, fixing paths, looking after the 

livestock and all the other work that this tireless gang 

carry out.  

We always welcome new volunteers – you can find out 

more here: 

https://www.kentwildlifetrust.org.uk/node/2889 

The volunteers are out every Tuesday and Thursday, and 

also the first Sunday of every month. The next Sunday 

session will be 9 October; if you would like to get 

involved, please register through our website. 

All best, Ian Rickards 
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Hothfield History Society 

Nine Oaks Vineyard  

October 2022 
This month in the vineyard is all about harvest! We 

have been monitoring the sugar levels in the grapes, 

and we are ready to go. Just in case, we have been 

busily attempting to protect the grapes from pesky 

visiting birds with nets and kites.  

We will be conducting our first harvest day on 

Sunday 25 September, with more due to take place 

most likely on Sunday 2 and Sunday 9 October. We 

would still love to hear from volunteers, so do email 

us on info@nine-oaks.co.uk if you’d like to join in.  

We are anticipating harvesting around 4 tonnes of 

grapes, both chardonnay and pinot noir, which will go 

to make a traditional-method sparkling wine, a still 

chardonnay and a pinot noir rosé – the latter two 

hopefully being available from Spring 2023.  

As always, we are very grateful to the members of 

the community who have supported us on our 

vineyard journey so far, and look forward to sharing 

the excitement of harvest with you.  

Helen Matheson-Pollock 

Nine Oaks Vineyard 

 

Photographs are of our 2021 chardonnay harvest. 

The future King in Hothfield 
Only a few months ago we were celebrating the Platinum Jubilee of our long-reigning Queen with a party in the Village Hall and 

various events at home and in the streets. Sadly, last month we witnessed the pomp and ceremony of her lying-in-state and funeral. 

Did you know that the King visited Hothfield in the summer of 1993? Of course, then he was Prince Charles and he was visiting 

the Heathland nature reserve with the Warden at that time. The Prince showed a keen interest in the good work that was under 

way to conserve and improve nature. Park Drive resident Ray Knight also presented the Prince with a sprig of pink geranium that 

the Prince popped into his buttonhole and wore for the rest of the visit. 

More Vietnamese refugees have made contact 

You might recall from previous Newsletters that we were contacted by Syd Doyle who helped to look after Vietnamese refugees 

in and around Hothfield in late 1979, and late last year one of the refugees made contact who thought that she could identify 

herself from one of the newspaper photos of that time. 

Recently another refugee, Tommy, sent an email: “I think I'm one of the children who stayed in Hothfield with my family, but I don't 

have many photos of the place and just bits of childhood memories. Do you have any photos of the hospital building and surrounding area 

from that period? This should help confirm if I actually did stay there, as I do recall the building was next to a lake and a field with horses. 

Also, were you one of the team members who helped at the centre or know of anyone who was?” 

I sent Tommy some images of the former Hothfield Hospital and also let him know that I wasn’t a helper but I let him have the 

email addresses of a few that had contacted me (with their permission). He then provided more recollections of his time in our 

village: “ I just about recognise the first one with the round water fountain as I remember there was a round pond somewhere near the main 

building, but my family did not stay in the main building. There was another shared single storey building which was more modest and not 

quite as grand where we and a few other families were housed, which was located at the far side just beside the large lake. I think they called 

our building Lakeside. I recall it take a good few minutes to walk from our building to the main building via a small path. Between the path on 

one side is a large field where they kept horses and on the other side is a dense woodland. I love the morning stroll along the path (which was 

filled with beautiful countryside wildlife), to the main building where we catch the school bus to take us to Hothfield School I think. My first 

school ever and it was such a wonderful experience even though I knew no English at the time. I think our building has been long 

demolished.  

I have very fond memory of my short stay at Hothfield. It was one of the happiest childhood period of my life and I remain forever grateful 

to the team who have supported us during that time. They made huge effort to include us in the community as I have fun memories of the 

various events I've attended. I'm currently living in London with my wife and children. Actually I'm now intrigue and thinking of making a visit 

to Hothfield. After all these years and from looking at google earth, the whole place looks like it has been redeveloped and looks nothing like 

my childhood memory which is a shame. Anyhow it would be nice to be there and see it in person.” 

I’m grateful to Tommy for sharing his story, and I hope that he has been making contact with other refugees and some of 

the English helpers that supported them at Hothfield. Please visit www.hothfieldmemories.org.uk to read stories from past 

residents, and to add your own story, or to add a comment to our website. 

Chris Rogers 

http://www.hothfieldmemories.org.uk


HOTHFIELD NEWS 
is edited by Hedley Grenfell-Banks and financed and published by Hothfield Parish Council. 

 Email: hedley@grenfell-banks.com  

The deadline for the November 2022 issue is 20 October.  

Letters and articles for publication are always welcome. Advertising is free to businesses working in, or for, 

the Parish of Hothfield. Email the Editor for information on advertising prices for outside companies. 
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Term has started as hectic as we 
expected. We held our AGM which was 
very well attended. I suspect that this 
was largely because we were treated to 
a presentation by the two explorers on 
their trip to South Africa. They had an 
amazing time enjoying the reserve but 
also working with the anti-poaching 
services.  
Obviously, a very worthwhile trip.  
At the beginning of October we are 

helping to raise money and awareness 
for the homeless charity Porchlight. We 
are spending the night sleeping out in 
cardboard boxes. Keep fingers crossed 
that it’s not too cold or wet.  

Terry  

Group Scout Leader 

07748818660 



The curator of the Madrid Zoo read in the zoological trade journals that there were only 34 Whooping Cranes left in all the 

world. He was instantly determined that his Zoo must have at least one. By some means or other a Whooping Crane was located 

and dispatched via air freight. Upon hearing the good news, the curator sent his Special Assistant In Charge of Endangered Species 

to the Madrid Airport to retrieve the Whooping Crane. Alas, when the bird arrived at the airport, it refused to leave the plane. 

No amount of coaxing with food would cause the Crane to leave the plane. And so, the broken-hearted Special Assistant 

returned empty-handed to the Madrid Zoo and reported to the curator, "Cranes in Spain stay mainly on the plane." 

 

A tall, weather-worn cowboy walked into a saloon and ordered a beer. The regulars observed the drifter through half-closed 

eyelids. No one spoke, but they all noticed that the stranger's hat was made of brown wrapping paper. Less obvious was the fact 

that his shirt and waistcoat were also made of paper, as were his chaps, pants and even his boots. Even the saddle, blanket and 

bridle on his horse were made entirely of paper. The sheriff walked in and of course arrested him immediately – for rustling.  

 

An umpire returned home after a long day in the sun to find that his young boy wanted to play with him. As the tired umpire was 

sitting in his favourite easy chair, the lad kept trying to crawl onto his lap. The umpire snapped and yelled at the boy, who ran 

away crying. This proves the old adage: The Son Never Sits on the Brutish Umpire. 

 

Mother Lion and Father Lion had gone off hunting, and had told their two children not to wander away. However, a couple of 

small gnus wandered by, and the baby lions could not resist the temptation to try out their own hunting skills. They ran out, 

chased after the gnus, killed them and started eating them. 

Just as the baby lions were reaching the end of their meal, the parents appeared in the distance. One of the baby lions turned to 

the other, and said: "That is the end of the gnus. Here again are the head lions." 

Aunt Jemima's SHAGGY DOG STORIES 
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Pilgrims Hospice Thankyou letter for donation from HPC  
in lieu of the Litter Pickers’ wages  


